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Fulcrum Publishing Society

5th year of autonomy

 Board of Directors Meeting 

MINUTES

Sunday, February 6, 2011

Fulcrum Boardroom, 10:30 a.m. 

Voting members present: 

Scott Bedard (President)

Andrew Hawley (Vice President & VPIC)

Des Fisher (Chair)

Devanne O'Brien

Niels Wolkmann (via speakerphone)

Ex-officio members present: 

Amanda Shendruk (EIC)

David McClelland (General Manager)

(1) Opening of the meeting 

- Fisher calls the meeting to order at 11:15 a.m. 

(2) Approval of the agenda

Shendruk asks to strike “Copy Editor Hiring” from the agenda.

Bedard: Why?

Shendruk: Because that's the ed board's responsibility. 

Bedard: (Pause). Oh, right. Moves to strike Copy Editor Hiring, seconded by O'Brien. Motion carried. 

Bedard moves to add new point, number eight. McClelland: Eight is the new black.

Bedard adds point eight: Consideration of Copy Editor Resignation, seconded by Hawley. Motion carried. 

Bedard  moves to approve the agenda, seconded by Hawley. Motion carried. 

(3) Approval of the minutes

- Bedard moves to approve the minutes during Any other business, seconded by O'Brien. Motion carried. 

(4) President's Report

Bedard: I apologize. This week was a rough one both personally and in terms of work. I had to go to Toronto this weekend. I have the report with me; I've just been so busy with CRTC coordination and personal things.

Bedard does not have a printed President's Report as it is on his BlackBerry. He reads it to the Board. 

(5) GM's Report 

McClelland: So I'd like to withdraw the opening statement of my report because it's been warmer lately.

McClelland reads the report. 

General Manager’s Report, Feb. 6, 2011

Greetings board,

Yesterday was Groundhog Day, and Willie said that we were due for spring. Today’s sunny, but I would hardly call it spring, thus I would like to begin my report by recommending the board officially lodge a complaint against Wiarton, ON for inaccurate weather reporting.

That out of the way, the past month has been fairly quiet, so this should be a quick report. Financially there’s nothing major to report—we have $101,070.29 in the chequing account, which is lower than normal, but this will go up by the time I deliver this report, as I’m making a deposit tomorrow (or Friday, when Future Me gets to this point, - Past Me). Our savings account is at its usual spot of around $20,000, and our GICs hold around $35,000.

The biggest thing from the past month has been the hiring of Edith, our new distributor. There have been a few kinks, but so far she’s done a reasonably good job, so hopefully she’ll be able to close out the year for us. On other distribution-related notes, I’ve begun tweaking our deliveries, moving a stand from the basement of Fauteaux to the first floor of Lameroux (spelled wrong I think, but I’m too lazy to look it up), I’ll be starting delivery to 200 Lees next week, and am working on increasing our off-campus presence.

Collections have also been going well, as I’ve been catching up with our overdue accounts, and making sure they’re beginning to come in. The biggest of note is Graham from the Draft, who said he’ll mail a cheque for the Sept. 1st ad, at last. I haven’t received it as of this writing, but that was only a week ago, so it may not have come through yet. There are also a few cases of missing invoices due to wrong addresses and the like that I’m working through, but nothing major.

On an office-related note I will be ordering\have ordered a new shelf for our newspapers upstairs, as the current one will likely murder someone soon.

And finally, Nash went well from my side of things. Everyone paid, no one blew up the hotel, and everyone made it there and back. Hurrah.

Until next month, then…

Fisher: Can I ask about collections? Policy and procedure? 

McClelland says he talks to the people when something happens. 

Bedard: We've only had to break one knee cap so far. 

Fisher asks if there's 30-day interest or something? Do we enforce anything? McClelland says that it is in policy but not needed to be enforced usually. At present it's just the Draft. 

Fisher: So the amounts are not serious?

McClelland: No. Aside from the Draft, no one but SFUO owes us, and they're easy to track down. I'm not overly concerned. 

Bedard moves to go in camera, seconded by Hawley. Motion carried. 

Bedard moves to go ex camera, seconded by O'Brien. Motion carried. 

McClelland: We need to talk about our extra keg and C+ in other business.

O'Brien: I just want to talk about distribution. Campus station has been pretty bad, since the last couple of issues have not been there. 

Shendruk: We need Dave to do a walk around, check every stand. 

McClelland: I found that in her first week every stand I checked was good. 

Shendruk says she knows she's bugging McClelland about stand-checking a lot but it drives her crazy. 

Bedard says the Oak wasn't filled up. 

McClelland to the Board: Please let me know. I don't want to be micromanaging distribution. I'm willing to do it, but...

Wolkmann: (Static). 

O'Brien: It should be simple, right? Does she have a map of every possible location?

McClelland says the on-campus distributor has a list. 

Bedard: Some of the stands are really, really dirty. There's salt because its winter but... can you clean them? Take the graffiti off? They've been trashed up and need to get cleaned. You can clean them. 

Hawley: We should text McClelland if we ever notice something wrong with the stands. Everybody has his number? 

O'Brien does not. McClelland provides his number to O'Brien. 

Bedard: We're going to have a red phone like Batman has. I'm not joking. 

(6) Ad Rep Reports

Bedard says the Board needs a motion to approve both reports. Bedard reads the reports. 

Advertising Representative – Report 4

Merry Christmas Board! I hope everyone has had a good Christmas break and is

settling back into the rhythm of the second semester. Things have been

pretty quiet on the advertising front because many advertisers have been

busy focusing on their December sales.

Unfortunately with budgets coming to a close in December sales have been

weak in December and for our first January issue, but numbers promise to

return to normal levels as budgets get replenished and new projects start up

in the New Year.

We ran into some manner of difficulty with the Draft, who did not supply

their ad material, but thanks to Scott Bedard (our loving president) we got

through it alright with the Draft being given a nice looking ad for our back

cover.

SFUO purchases continue to be weaker than normal, but other private

advertisers (such as the Athletic Club) have made up for this deficit.

I look forward to the upcoming months as we begin our push towards spring.

$50739.50 from target!

Advertising Representative – Report 5

Has anyone else noticed that it’s been really cold lately?!?!?!

Greetings board! Aside from being a little cold, our basement office has

been a hive of activity. Sales are strong, and the Athletic Club has

continued their full page, colour ads through the end of January and for the

month of February.

We have seen a lot of smaller advertisers take interest in our paper, with a

number of tutoring services (and even private individuals looking for

tutors) advertising with the Fulcrum. With our annual Sex Supplement set to

launch in March I have been trying to drum up some themed advertisements as

I feel that this would be a mutually beneficial arrangement. A few of

Ottawa’s local sex shops seem interested but no one has signed any

contracts.

I’ve been pounding the pavement in an effort to drum up some new advertisers

for the Fulcrum and will be happy to report the success of this project in

my next report. We remain on track to meet target for the year and am

looking forward to the day that I can announce that we have surpassed our

target.

$41,021.50 from target!

Hawley to Bedard: You talked to Wing about the lateness of these reports? 

Bedard: Yes. The A-Wing apologized and said it would not happen again. I told him it wasn't good that we couldn't get in touch with him. 

Shendruk asks why doesn't he come to the meetings. 

Bedard: It's not in his job description as Ad Rep. 

McClelland suggests that maybe he should come to meetings. McClelland: I find that I have to talk about ads for him. 

Bedard: Let's talk about that in any other business. 

Wolkmann: (Static). 

Hawley moves to approve  Ad Rep report #4, seconded by Bedard. Motion carried.

Bedard moves to approve Ad Rep report #5, seconded by Hawley. Motion carried. 

(7) Editor in Chief's Report

Fisher: Now we have the most important one, the EIC report.

Shendruk reads it. 

Hey everyone,

Things in the editorial department have been pretty busy! Almost as soon as

we got back to work after Christmas, we were off to Montreal! It seems to me

that everyone who went to the Canadian University Press national conference

had a fantastic time, and I know that a number of the volunteers started

talking about editorial board positions they might be interested in running

for. This is great! We haven't had a lot of competition for editorial

positions in the past few years, so hopefully we get a bunch of interested

candidates for next year. At the CUP conference we all attended a bunch of

seminars (I listened to a lawyer talk about libel, a researcher/journalist

talk about corrections and common mistakes, and enjoyed a presentation on

the Globe and Mail's fantastic redesign, just to name a few). Everything

went very well, and everyone came home in one piece.

The Student Federation of the University of Ottawa elections are happening

in a week and a half, and the news editor and I have been doing a lot of

planning and preparing. This upcoming week we will produce our annual

eight-page election pull-out which details all the candidates running for

executive positions. The elections themselves will take place from February

15 to 17. Normally we would come out with the paper on the 17th, but as we

have done in past years, we will be holding the publication back so that we

can come out on Friday and be the first ones with the election results. The

17th should be a fun and hectic night. In addition to preparations for the

newspaper, the editor-in-chief of La Rotonde and I have been meeting with

the elections committee for the SFUO to discuss details of the SFUO

candidate debates. For a number of years the EIC from the Fulcrum and La

Rotonde have been the moderators for the debates, and I will continue that

tradition this year. The debates will be held at noon on the 10th and 11th

of February if anyone is interested in coming to watch.

Lastly, we need to hire a new copy editor. Nicole, our current editor, got a

sweet full-time job, and so will be quitting in two weeks. It's nice that

she is staying on for a few weeks, as that will be the amount of time needed

to find a replacement.

That's all for now! Have a great month, and remember that you can always

contact me at editor@thefulcrum.ca or on my cell phone at (613) 371 1881

Cheers,

Amanda

Bedard: There's free pizza at the SFUO debate. Why do you think I always go? I will go and be rude to you Amanda Shendruk. 

Shendruk: We had the annual Charlatan-Fulcrum trivial pursuit night. They came here at 8 p.m. People had lots of fun. Volunteers and ed board participated. It was good. Fulcrum FTW! 

Bedard: Shakespeare just cried. 

O'Brien: I loved the editorial this week! I put it on my fridge. I looked at it  and thought this must have taken them forever!

Bedard: We can informally express that it is awesome.  

McClelland: I appreciated that it was a flowchart editorial. 

Shendruk: We should do a color by number editorial. Bedard asks how much it would cost. 

(8) Consideration of Copy Editor Departure

Shendruk: Everything is great. Nicole loves the job, but she has a new job and we just can't change the copy chain so that she can work in the evenings. So I told her she'd have to leave. She's staying for two more weeks.

O'Brien: What's her new job?

Shendruk: It's actually not a government job. 

McClelland: Does that exist in Ottawa? 

(9) Policy Review Committee

Bedard asks who wants to be on Policy Review Committee. Dead silence. 

Fisher steers the conversation back in time. 

To Shendruk: Thank you for the EIC report, it was enlightening as always. 

Can you rate the value of NASH 1-10? Where would you put it?

Shendruk: For contributors and volunteers the value is higher than ed board. For volunteers it is up there, like 8 or 9. People go to NASH and get to know ed board and you become this group. Half of them end up running for editorial positions. Its a really good thing. NASH plays a positive role. 

but we were kind of disappointed this year. 

Hawley: Team #CrashNash!

Bedard: We added value. 

Wolkmann: (some kind of beeping noise). 

Shendruk, McClelland, Bedard, and Hawley are now on Policy Review Committee. Fisher will join as well. 

Wolkmann: Ya, why not? He joins. 

Bedard: I will be on it. It's serious. The Vice Chair should definitely be on it. 

Hawley: I'm the Vice President. 

Bedard: Vice Chair. You're all the same. 

McClelland: You are racist!

Bedard: No racist comments. Don't go in the minutes. 

Bedard: Wolkmann, I'll buy you a pizza sometime. 

Wolkmann: Ok. 

By consent, Hawley, Fisher, McClelland, Wolkmann and Shendruk are on PRC. 

O'Brien to self: Whew!

(10) AGM Preparation

Bedard: There are two possible dates. March 25 and April 1.

Hawley moves to go in camera, so that his prediction of two-plus in camera sessions for this meeting will be correct. He wants his gambling on BOD meetings to be lucrative. Bedard seconds, motion carried. 

Hawley moves to go ex camera, seconded by Bedard. Motion carried. 

O'Brien to Bedard: I'm going to object to your Toronto-centric bias. 

Wolkmann: (beep). 

One beep for yes, two beeps for no?

Bedard: We shall organize the room for the AGM. Need a lecture hall for March 25. 

Shendruk: Who's going to be there? Do we need something in the paper to say that you have to sign up?

Bedard: Yes. We're going to have to have a period to sign up and be a member. It's going to be in this issue and the next few. If we run a half page ad and advertise the fact...

Shendruk: There's 32 pages. There'll be room for ads. 

Bedard: Ok. I'll send you the text, send it to Jessie. I'm sorry about this. Two weeks as a deadline. Two weeks from Thursday. We'll make it three weeks then, because of reading week. 

Fisher: Should we run this on the web?

Bedard says yes, we'll put it on announcements. 

Shendruk: I'll put whatever text you give me. 

(11) Ad Rates

Bedard: This supposed to be Ad Selling, actually.

The agency that does adds for Larotonde has asked whether we want their local ads. 

Bedard moves to go in camera, seconded by O'Brien. Motion carried.  

Bedard moves to go ex camera, seconded by Hawley. Motion carried. 

Wolkmann: (beep).  

(12) Approval of the minutes

Fisher moves to approve the January minutes.

Bedard is opposed to this. He would like to strike points:.

O'Brien seconds motion to approve the amended minutes. Motion carried. 

(13) Any other business

Shendruk: Hot Ink is going to be gone. The one man show behind Hot Ink is leaving Campus + so Hot Ink is no more as of April. Erin Cauchi let us know our options. We can continue with Hot Ink, but I don't want to. It's not great. I think we can go with our own system. Word Press or something. CUP has gotten in bed with Open File. Open File will be hosting a back end for student papers. I don't know a lot about that, but we can transfer our content to the new system for free I think.

I think we should completely nix Hot Ink. Open File is great. If they can provide a service, that'd be great.

Bedard asks about the cost. 

Shendruk says she doesn't think it'll cost anything. She'll confirm. 

Bedard wants to make sure. But he's comfortable with Open File. 

Shendruk: the iTask should discuss this. Let's put money into the website versus into an app. The iTask should meet before spring break. 

The iTask will meet Thursday the 10th of March at 8 p.m. Beware the Ides of March. 

Bedard: the UBB thing has removed my life. 

Shendruk to Hawley: Make sure there's no capital I in Itask next time. 

Hawley asks about expansion. Have we followed up on our ideas?

McClelland hasn't gotten around to the Mayfair or Bytown yet. He'd like to drive and get a box to Lees campus. Lees and Laurier stations need to be done as well. 

Hawley proposes the idea of raising on-campus distributor salary if we include Hurdman station as a distribution location. Put a box or stand at Hurdman. But raise salary as we increase the number of distribution points, to pay for bussing for example. 

Hawley: We need to support our on-campus distributor or find one who will be willing to work hard.   

Hawley asks Shendruk if she talked to the Charlatan about a potential distribution exchange. 

Shendruk: Not yet, but I will. 

Hawley: We haven't always followed up on our commitments, and we need to. What about the Party Planning Committee? We need to make a decision about the extra keg and the kegs we have. 

Bedard: Katarina [Lukich], myself, you, Amanda, Charlotte, Mercedes, Jackie, and Jessie are on the Party Planning Committee. Lets meet at F + S on Thursday at 6 p.m. 

(14) Adjournment

Bedard moves to adjourn, seconded by O'Brien. Motion carried at 12:39 p.m.

Wolkmann-9000 gets disconnected. “Stop Dave, I'm afraid.”

